
 
 
 

February 6, 2023 
 
 
Via Electronic Filing 
 
Public Utility Commission of Oregon 
Attention:  Filing Center 
P.O. Box 1088 
Salem, OR  97308-1088 
 
Re: PGE’s Response to Comments filed by CUB and Staff’s Memo on PGE’s UM 1953 

Compliance Filing for Green Energy Affinity Rider (GEAR), Schedule 55 Phase 1, 
CSO Option, update to rate and credit calculation due to renegotiated PPA 

 
Portland General Electric Company (PGE or Company) submits these comments in response to 
Oregon Citizens’ Utility Board (CUB) comments filed on February 1, 2023, and Staff’s Memo on 
PGE’s UM 1953 Compliance Filing for GEAR (also known as Green Future Impact (GFI)), 
Schedule 55 Phase 1, Customer Supply Option (CSO), update to rate and credit calculation due to 
a renegotiated Power Purchase Agreement (PPA).   
 
PGE appreciates CUB’s and Staff’s thorough review of its Compliance Filing. In comments CUB 
recommends the Commission adopt an alternative energy and capacity value for the renegotiated 
Daybreak Solar PPA due to the delay in the Commercial Operation Date (COD) for the project. 
CUB is concerned that non-participating cost of service customers are being exposed to direct and 
indirect costs that should be borne by the participating voluntary renewable energy tariff (VRET) 
customer. Staff recommends that the Commission approve PGE’s updated rate and credit 
calculations with a revised effective load carrying capability (ELCC) value of 8.5 percent in the 
credit calculation. PGE accepts Staff’s recommendation for the revised ELCC value.   
 
In CUB’s review of PGE’s Compliance Filing, they performed their own MONET power cost 
model run to determine the impact to PGE’s 2023 Annual Update Tariff (AUT) as a result of the 
delay. PGE sees two key fundamental issues with CUB’s approach: 

1. As this is a voluntary program, for which the underlying resources would not have been 
acquired otherwise, the scenario of modeling the AUT without the resource generally 
represents what customers would pay if it were not for the VRET. 

2. The method for which the AUT models market cost in Monet is based on the 
Mid-Columbia (Mid-C) Day-Ahead forward curve, which represents a bilateral over-the-
counter market for energy. In comparison, the forward curve used to model the energy 
value for GFI is an Aurora forward curve, which is a production cost model using 
transmission-constrained zonal optimization to produce economic dispatch. 
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PGE appreciates the opportunity to respond to comments submitted by CUB and Staff’s Memo. 
The GFI program continues to provide a critical opportunity for businesses, cities and counties 
meet their ambitious sustainability and carbon reduction goals. Informal questions may be directed 
to Kori Mehdikhan at (503) 464-8962. 
 
 

Sincerely, 
 
\s\ Robert Macfarlane 
 
Robert Macfarlane 
Manager, Pricing & Tariffs 

 
  






